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THE MINUTES OF THE EAGLE MOUNTAIN CITY

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

Eagle Mountain City Offices 1680 E. Heritage Drive, 
Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

August 27, 2002 


Roll Call:  Tom Maher; Jeff Love; Diane Jacob; Richard SteinKopf; Chris Kemp and Wendy Smith.

City Staff

City Planner

Shawn Warnke was excused

City Engineer

Korey Walker


Deputy Recorder
Fionnuala Kofoed

Others Present:  Scott Kirkland & Amie Twitti, The Ranches; Grant and Paul Gifford, Sundance Homes; Michael Broadski, Hamlet Homes.

1.
Pledge of Allegiance


Tom Maher led the pledge of allegiance

2.
Identification of Voting Commission


Tom Maher, Chris Kemp, Jeff Love, Richard Steinkopf and Wendy Smith were identified as voting members of the 
Planning Commission.

3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest

Diane Jacob stated a conflict of interest with Agenda Items 5 A, B & C as her husband sells water rights to developers within Eagle Mountain.

4.
Status Report:

A. City Council

Diane Jacob gave an update on the previous City Council meeting.  The City Council approved the following items:

1. Appointment of Mark Sovine to serve as Eagle Mountain’s representative to UAMPS and IMGA.  The appointment of Mr. Sovine to serve as a representative to TSSD was also ratified.

2. Development Agreement between Eagle Mountain City and the LDS Church for Smith Ranch Road Church.

3. Development Agreement for Autumn Ridge Phase 1.

4. Amendment of the Subdivision Bonding Requirements to widen Eagle Mountain Boulevard.

5.
Agenda Items 

A. 
Rock Creek Condominium, Phase 1, Final Plat- Action Item 
Korey Walker presented Rock Creek, Final Plat to the Planning Commission.  The project is located at the northeast corner of Pony Express Parkway and Ranches Parkway. 

Grant Gifford, Sundance Homes, displayed elevations for the condos.  Mr. Gifford noted that the exterior materials would consist of stucco and brick with no vinyl.  The front and rear of the units would look similar to create a more aesthetically pleasing appearance to enhance the look of the community.   

Paul Gifford, Sundance Homes presented the park plans which included 3 tot lots.  The construction of Phase 1 would include a clubhouse, pool, volleyball and a basketball court.

Wendy Smith asked what church location would service those residing at the condominiums.  Scott Kirkland, The Ranches, stated that they had just discussed the issue with the developer and there were no concrete plans at that time.

Rich Steinkopf liked the elevations; however, he was concerned that the height would be a problem with respect to fire safety.  Mr. Gifford stated that he had discussed the issue with the Planning Department.  Mr. Gifford added that the Fire Chief had reviewed the plans and had given the go ahead for the project.

Tom Maher requested that Shawn Warnke verify that there were no concerns with the height of the condos as it related to fire safety. 

Jeff Love inquired whether turn-arounds would be needed for traffic flow.  Korey Walker identified the traffic flow and access to the cul-de-sac as it related to traffic flow.

Tom Maher asked when the developer expected to get the project underway.  Mr. Gifford responded that they planned to process permits once the City Council gave final approval for the project which would allow the development to proceed.

MOTION 
Wendy Smith moved to recommend final plat approval for Rock Creek Condominiums to the City Council subject to the following conditions and items being approved by the DRC:
Conditions

1. That the recommendation of the traffic impact study for additional ingress/egress is implemented (with the construction of Clear Rock Road the contractor needs to cut the ingress and egress for building P).  (Completed)

2.  That Carnoustie Road needs to be completed to the entrance of this project to provide the secondary access. 

3. That the applicant receives written permission from the owner of the easements for the utility crossings under the Kern River Gas Line and the Williams Communication Fiber Line. (Completed)

4.  That the dry utility estimates be provided for the project.  (Submitted, needs to be reviewed) 

5. That a park plan be submitted for the project. (Completed)

6. That the clubhouse be constructed upon the completion of half of phase 1.  Needs to be maintained.

7. That the garbage enclosures are not constructed with chain link fencing and slats (Ranches Design Guidelines require cedar fencing materials). 
8. That the Fire Chief approves of the sprinkler connection for the buildings and the accompanying fire hydrant layout (fire hydrant needs to be within a 100 feet of the sprinkler connection as per City ordinance).   

9. That the off site easements that ties into the Carlton Sewer Line and storm detention pond be approved. (Completed)

10. That the final storm water calculations for the curb and inlet capacitates and flow widths be approved.  (Completed)
Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

D.
Extension of Approval-Action Item


Mayor Kelvin Bailey addressed the Planning Commission regarding the Extension of Approval for subdivisions in Eagle Mountain City.  The Mayor requested that the Planning Commission recommend to the City Council the elimination of the procedure, as it was not accomplishing the goal it had been implemented to achieve.  

Mayor Bailey explained that the ordinance had originally been approved to avoid developers from stalling developments once they had received final approval.  It further created an issue regarding utility capacity that was actually available in the City.  The intent of the Mayor and City Council was to provide utility capacity to developers that were in the process of constructing approved plats.  In the future, if a developer chose to hold off on an approved project he would not be guaranteed utility capacity.  This, they hoped, would be a more practical method and would avoid the City from having to process Extension of Approvals.

MOTION
Richard Steinkopf moved to approve the termination of the Extension of Approval process.  Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

B.
Freemont Springs, Revised Preliminary Plat- Action Item

Freemont Springs is located north of the approved Kiowa Valley and south of the Porter’s Crossing Subdivisions. The proposed subdivision will be accessed from Porter’s Crossing Parkway (this section of parkway has yet to be constructed).  The primary revision to the preliminary plat includes the elimination of 11 residential lots and the creation of a 3.1acre lot as a church site.

Korey Walker stated that it was necessary to revise the preliminary plat to allow for the church. Mr. Walker recommended approval of the amendment.

Discussion ensued regarding the installation of a privacy fence around the church and whether the LDS Church would be responsible to install it.  Korey Walker noted that the issues would be discussed during the Site Plan Review approval process.

Michael Broadski, Hamlet Homes commented on the ability to have accesses off Porter’s Crossing Parkway.  Mr. Broadski believed that if the church were not accessible off Porter’s Crossing it would be burdensome on the residents.

Korey Walker noted that it was his opinion that the community would be better served without access to the church on Porter’s Crossing as it would create a safety hazard.

Chris Kemp noted that most people would probably walk to church, thus, reducing the traffic flow.

Wendy Smith commended the developer and Planning Commission for having the foresight for the church site.  It was also an added benefit as it reduced the number of lots within the subdivision. 

MOTION
Richard Steinkopt moved to approve the revised preliminary plat for Freemont Springs subject to the following conditions:

1. That no window wells be allowed to encroach into the easements.  This is specific to lots 1, 22, 23, 28, 29, 32, 49, and 50. 
2. That an easement for the ROW that is the Clark Street extension (north west part of plat) from Porter’s Crossing Plat C be submitted.

3. That the applicant submits a park plan with the required improvements and acreage as specified by the Development Code.

4. That the dry utility drawings be updated to reflect lot 59 (the church site).

5. That the sewer stub for lot 59 (the church site) be constructed prior to the paving of Porter’s Crossing Parkway (the paving should be completed in 3 weeks).  Design engineer should explore the possibility of stubbing the sewer off Lewis Street.

6. That The Ranches HOA requirement for lots along Porter’s Crossing Parkway is observed (See the section entitled Urban Design for further detail). 



Wendy Smith seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 0.  Motion passed Ayes.

C.
Proposed Church Site in Willow Springs, Concept Plan- Discussion Item    

Korey Walker presented the proposed Willow Springs church site.  The site is located at the intersection of Half Mile Road and Cedar Springs Road west of the Willow Springs Condominium project.  Mr. Walker noted that the location of the church would encourage residents to walk rather than drive to church.

Discussion ensued regarding the road access to the church.  Mr. Walker stated that he would recommend that the church be accessed off Kennekuk and Half Mile Road.

Scott Kirkland, The Ranches, commented on the cul de sac and that it created an issue with respect to accessing the town homes in that location.  Mr. Kirkland was also concerned that the town homes needed to have and open feel and the current layout caused them to appear cramped.  Mr. Kirkland added that he had discussed the needs for additional churches in The Ranches with the LDS church.  Mr. Kirkland displayed a Master Development Plan to the Planning Commission outlining several sites for future churches in the area. 

6.
General Discussion/Questions/Announcements: 

Diane Jacob stated that she had met with the developers for Eagle Top who want to proceed with the development.  Mrs. Jacob added that under the current Development Code it is not necessary to have a master development plan approval for projects with less than 40 units.  However, it was necessary to receive Planning Commission approval in order to obtain utilities.

Korey Walker went on to say that a recommendation was needed from the Planning Commission before the plan was presented to the City Council.  There were no concerns from the Planning Commission as they had seen and walked through the project site and felt comfortable.

Wendy Smith inquired about the completion of the Development Code.  Korey Walker responded that he anticipated that it would be completed in approximately 4 weeks.

7.
Adjournment



MOTION
Richard Steinkopf moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 p.m.
Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________

                      

Chairman Tom Maher
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